MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 22, 2014
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville  
 
Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township       
       Township                                


Thomas McConnell, R-Salem Township      
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline

Terry Bell, A-Salem Township
       Township





Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County    

           Frank Litva, R-Warren Township 
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville


Brian Wilson, R-Wayne Township
Dorothy Blaner, R-Toronto


                     Gini Chandler, A-Wayne Township
Cathy Devitt, R-Amsterdam 


           Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township
Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz




John Goosman, A-Wells Township
David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale  




Trisha Painter, R-Dillonvale  



GUEST
Connie Tice, R-Empire




Bruce Misselwitz, County Health Dept.
Russell Crowe, R-Irondale    



David Turner, First Energy Corp.
Ken Stanley, A-Irondale
                     


Murphy Montier, First Energy Corp.
Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction


Dana Heffner, First Energy Corp.
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant          
Kirk Gardner, First Energy Corp.
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria               

Doug Colafella, First Energy Corp.         


Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond         

Don Moul, First Energy Corp.   
Diana Holcombe, R-Smithfield 



Tom Gentile, Jefferson County Commissioner
Jon Sperry, R-Stratton          



Ryan Stanko, WTOV Ch. 9
Carl Sgalla, R-Tiltonsville




Luli Oaiz, WTOV News
Dan Signorini, A-Tiltonsville





Matthew Rose, R-Brush Creek Township

STAFF



Lou Vandebourne, R-Cross Creek Township

Richard Fender, Planner
Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township


Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant
Sam Grafton, A-Island Creek Township

John Danko, R-Knox Township





OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
President Fabian announced the Director would not be at the meeting this evening. He is attending the BHJ banquet where he had been asked to give a presentation to Dr. Brown, the Director of BHJ, who is retiring.
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MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 24, 2014 MEETING








A motion was made by Mr. Sgalla  to accept the minutes of the September 24, 2014  meeting; seconded by Mayor Thomas; motion passed unanimously. 
   Communications - Mr. Bruce Misselwitz with the County Health Department stated he wanted to attend the Planning Commission meeting to make everyone aware of the new sewage law.  This takes effect January 1, 2015 and there are three areas that the County Board of Health will need to choose on regulations.  If anyone would like a copy of the new law, please give your name to BettyLou and Mr. Misselwitz will make sure you get a copy of the new law.  The Board has taken into consideration the three areas we have to make our own rules on.  The biggest part of the problem is the Jefferson County Board of Health will no longer have the opportunity to grant a variance, without the permission of the Ohio Department of Health.  Everything will be run by the state again.  The fees will go up quite extensive because now the Health Department will have to pay the State $25.00 per system after it gets put in.  Instead of the Health Department designing the system with the installer the rules are going to require that there is a soil scientist involved, sanitary engineer possibly involved in designing the system and making sure it works.  The State believes these rules will allow a system to be placed on any lot in the county or in the State. Mr. Misselwitz also spoke of the ongoing ebola issue.  The Health Department is getting updated every day.  They have two conference calls every day, one at 11:00 a.m. and one at 3:00 p.m.  As of today, there are 164 people in Ohio which are considered contacts.  3 are quarantined; one in Cuyahoga County and two are in Summit County.  All of this is based upon the flight of October 13, 2014 from Dallas, Texas to Cleveland, Ohio.  These people are all considered contacts. We do not have anyone in Jefferson County which was a contact on that plane.  We have had two incidents of people at the Hospital or Urgent Care with symptoms which have traveled to Africa and the proper procedures and protocol have been taken by both the Hospital and the Health Department and they have been sent home with flu like symptoms.
    Nomination of Officers – President Fabian opened the floor for nominations for President.  Mr. Hartline nominated Scott Fabian; Mr. Stewart seconded; motion passed unanimously.  There being no further nominations for President, Mr. Sgalla moved to close nominations for President; seconded by Mr. Sperry; motion passed unanimously.

     Nominations were opened for Vice-President.  Mr. Litva nominated Danny Householder; seconded by Ken Stanley; motion passed unanimously.  There being no further nominations, a motion was made by Mr. Hartline to close nominations for Vice-President; seconded by Mr. Andresen; motion passed unanimously.

     Nominations were opened for Secretary.  Mr. Sperry nominated Matt Parise; seconded by Mr. Stanley; motion passed unanimously.  There being no further nominations for Secretary a motion was made by Mrs. Blainer to close the nominations for Secretary; seconded by Mayor Fabian; motion passed unanimously.    
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

Attorney General – Moving Ohio Forward Grant (Demolitions) – Since our last meeting we have been working with CT Consultants and the Village of Mingo Junction in the removal of 108 Holly Street.  The Housing Specialist estimate was $15,854.00 and a bid opening was held on Monday, September 22.  We received two (2) bids:  X-Treme $18,000.00 and D&L $21,450.00 both were 10% above the estimate so we had to re-advertise.  The second estimate was $18,304.00 and we received two bids:  X-Treme $16,500.00 and C. Crump $16,700.00.  However we need to wait for round III which will be awarded in the amount of $32,360.28 which will happen the first week of November.  Once we receive the grant agreement, we will ask the Commissioners to award the contract.
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Water and Sewer- We continue to work with Adena on their project.  We have provided the State with all the documentation which they had requested for the review of the ARC portion of the grant.
Land Bank – This is moving forward and we would like to thank our County Treasurer Ray Agresta, Commissioners Maple and Graham for participation along with Evan Scurti, Robin Thomas and of course our planner.  On Thursday, October 16th we held a very productive meeting with both the board and stakeholders.  Rich will update everyone on how we continue to move forward.

Clean Ohio – This agreement is for $417,400.00 and is for an environmental assessment Phase II.  The Environmental Assessment is at the Ohio Cold Rolling Facility in Yorkville/Tiltonsville and is about 60% completed.  We would like to thank Kara Allison with Hull & Associate, our planner, and the villages of Yorkville and Tiltonsville for their hard work.  Rich will report more on this.

USEPA – On Tuesday, October 21st we held a Brownfield Task force meeting.  This fall RPC will again apply for a USEPA Coalition Brownfield grant and part of our application will include the outreach and conclusion from this meeting.

2013 CDBG Formula – Shelly and Sands has completed the paving projects for the Village of Mingo Junction and the townships of Saline and Wayne.  We would like to thank Jim Branagan our county engineer and Clay for their help on this project.  We still need to receive the invoice and complete the close out of the program.
2014 CDBG Formula – This application is for $159,000.00.  The three communities who submitted projects are the Village of Tiltonsville, Bergholz and Steubenville Township.  The Village of Bergholz and Steubenville Township submitted street improvements (paving) projects and the Village of Tiltonsville submitted a water line project.  Speaking with our field representative, our application was received, accepted and approved.  We are now waiting for our grant agreement.

2014 CHIP – We are continuing to work with Marshall Bleckman & Associates who will be administering this grant through the City of Toronto.  Jefferson County was notified that we were awarded $225,000.00.  In 2015 we will be able to take applications county wide.
PLANNER’S REPORT


The Planner stated as reported earlier RPC is planning to apply for an EPA $600,000.00 grant which is due December 19, 2014.

As everyone knows, Jefferson County Land bank was awarded $715,000.00 for demolitions from the Ohio Housing Finance Agency.  They are still in the process of setting up the system for the Land Bank.
FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported the receipts at the end of September were $185,386.32 and the expenses were $125,436.10 leaving a balance of $59,950.22.  She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.  

President Fabian introduced Murphy Montier, director of External Affairs of First Energy.  Mr. Montier thanked everyone for helping raise awareness on the issue they will be talking about tonight. He explained that in Stratton they have a power plant, the Sammis generating station.  He wants to give everyone a little background on a plan which they have in place before the Public Utility Commission of Ohio that will in part help keep that plant operating well into the future.  That plant while it sits in 
Stratton is really an economic engine for the county.  It produces about a half a billion dollar impact to the county.  The plant is the largest tax payer in the county and we employ about 400 people at the plant and they have about another 140 that work off and on (different trade groups).   What they have been doing 
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is getting the word out because this plant is so important to be supported.  In Jefferson County the support they have received already is great 11 out of 14 townships have passed Resolutions with letters of support to the Governor.  Cities, Steubenville and Toronto and five of the labor unions have done the same and so have the Jefferson County Commissioners.  Mr. Montier explained in Columbus, what moves the needle of influence on anything is to hear from elected officials and business leaders. It is easy to see how that plant affects so many lives in Jefferson County and the region.  It is worth fighting for and they feel the plan they have to put in place here will benefit all Ohioans.  They are reaching over across to Ottawa County where they have their Davis Betsy generating station and we are getting very strong support there as well.  Within a month they have 600 letters of support in hand.  But really, we can’t sit back we have to continue to get everyone involved and have their voice heard.  He asked everyone if they haven’t written a letter of support, to please do it.  Getting it done now is more important than getting it done in a month.  The momentum now has much more impact than waiting.  Mr. Montoir thanked everyone for letting him speak and he introduced Don Mull who is the Vice-President of Commodities Operations.   
     
Mr. Mull thanked everyone for making the time for them to speak. He said he works on the competitive side.  He said there is the utility side which is regulated and there is the competitive side which has all the generating plants.  He is the guy who buys the coal for the Sammis Plant down the road.  He also dispatches all the units into the market every day and he is the guy who gets to see whether or not they are making money.  What you see today is a combination of things, our challenging base load power plants.  Those are the plants, like Sammis, like our Davis Betsy, they are there when it is dark at night, when it is cold and the wind is not blowing, they have a unique commitment of having fuel on site so they can provide reliable service for the customers we serve.  The real challenge is, these base load plants are in economic trouble and they may not be around for the near term.  We step back and said, “what is the impact of this?”  Plants like this go away what do we see for our service territory. Our reliable is going to be a real challenge.  If you’re looking for a large industrial customer to come into an area, one of the first things they ask about is how reliable is the service.  If you don’t have good faithful generation there and reliable, it is in jeopardy.  They saw this last winter.  In the area which they serve, the pjm grid area, in January, some of the coldest days of the year during the polar vortex, we were 500 megawatts away on the system from rolling blackouts.  That is one of the Sammis units down there which is running going off line and they are picking and choosing who is going to have power when it is 10 degrees below zero.  That is closer than it ever needs to be.  There are a lot of EPA regulations which are coming up in 2015 and there are a lot of plants which are going to retire.  Sammis has had 1.7 billion dollars in investments to make it a clean burning coal plant.  Today this Betsy just has new steam generators new reactor vessel heads, large capital investments to get it ready to operate for another 20 years.  We step back and say, “how can we keep strong assets like this built in Ohio to serve Ohio customers in the market place?”  What we came up with is what we call our Powering Ohio’s Progress which everyone had an overview of.  He said it is a purchase power agreement where the customers of their regulated operating company purchase the output of their Davis Betsy Plant and Sammis Plant and another small investment which they have.  They purchase this from the competitive side of First Energy. They cover their cost plus the rate of return.  Every day they take the output of those plants and sell them into the market place and the revenues come back to customers.  When those revenues are less than the cost there is a charge to customers.  When those revenues come back into the energy market are above the costs, the customers get a credit.  Doesn’t affect whether you can shop for your generating source.  We have been a very pro-competitive company and it doesn’t change customers’ ability to choose suppliers.  What it does, it gives some certainty for those incredibly base load assets. It is set up for a 15 year period. For anyone who hadn’t sent a letter, they had copies for them to use with the address on them. He asked if there were any questions, he would be glad to answer them.
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President Fabian introduced Commissioners Gentile who was there to speak about the Solid Waste Authority.  Mr. Gentile stated he went to a City council meeting in Tiltonsville last evening and he has been getting some questions concerning the JB Green Team and he wanted to come and try to explain a couple of things which are going on to make sure that everyone understands clearly what is happening. He knows Cliff was here at the previous meeting and he gave a lot of information, Mr. Gentile said he is going to break it down to really simple terms of exactly what everything is and then hopefully if there are questions, he will try to answer them.  In 1988 the Ohio legislature passed a law which said every county will have a recycling program.  Whether they are independent or joined with another county, like we are with Belmont.  We don’t have a choice.  Not only did they say you will have a program, they also state how you will fund that program.  Several instances are; tipping fee, through generation fee, through designation fee.  If you don’t have a landfill and you don’t have any of those fees coming in you are going to fund it through a tax assessment.  The tax assessment will get put on every improved parcel. You are being asked right now to ratify the Solid Waste Plan that we have.  He said that some of you are under the mistaken impression, maybe not here in this room, but there are people with the mistaken impression that you are in the process of ratifying or approving whether or not a $12.50 tax is going to go on your residence.  That is not the case, that tax is already put in place and what instigated that tax was the sequence of events that happened at Apex landfill which basically at the northern end of the county you all are familiar with Apex landfill and you have been bearing the brunt of the New Jersey garbage and the problems that we have had at that landfill.  At the southern end of the county you people do not have to deal with that.  Apex is really cutting back in the amount of waste which is going in which cut the income to the JB Green Team.  What we need to know is….you are not voting on the tax, your ratifying or not ratifying the plan, has nothing to do with that, that tax was already put into place $12.50 per improved parcel and I think everybody knows what that means.  The choice of ratifying the plan or not ratifying the plan is simple and it really came to me last night when we were at the meeting in Tiltonsville and somebody asked about representation.  Basically the two choices are…..you ratify the plan, we keep the control local, the solid waste district which is made up of representatives of the cities, townships, of the business community, of generators in both counties and both county commissions are represented on the board.  We keep that local or we don’t ratify the plan.  If you don’t ratify the plan the local control is gone because the Ohio EPA the control goes to Columbus, the Ohio EPA will conduct a study, they will come up with their own plan, they will commission a plan, they will spend our dollars and then they will tell us what we are going to do.  It is that simple.  Whatever the EPA decides it is going to cost they will add onto our tax bills.  We have put a component in the plan called a designation fee.  Designation fee doesn’t mean your garbage has to go anywhere different than where it goes.  It just means if you generate waste in Jefferson County or Belmont County it has nothing to do with where it is going it is basically if you generate waste so it is a designation fee that says if it happens here there will be a fee assessed on that.  If your garbage is already going into Apex landfill it will be a $1.00 fee because they are already paying a portion of that fee.  If your garbage, like the City of Steubenville and some places in Belmont County going across the river, out of state then there will be a $2.00 fee placed on that.  That fee comes into the district you don’t pay that fee, the people which are collecting the garbage pay that fee and there are mechanisms put in place with the various landfills that they have to report back what that fee is.  What that fee will help do is reduce hopefully the projects are that the $12.50 assessment which was put on your taxes will now if we get this new plan through with the designation fee with the projections from the oil and gas drilling about a thousand tons waste per well and if you look at the wells that are being drilled particularly, you don’t see them much here but there is a heck of a lot of stuff happening in Belmont County, that will all get thrown in the pot.  We feel that the $12.50 can be cut down to about $5.50 for improved parcels.  At one time you had a $6.25 fee on your taxes; a lot of people don’t even remember that happened.  You had a $6.25 fee and when Apex really ramped up and started taking all the New Jersey garbage that $6.25 fee went away, so for many years because Apex took so 
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much garbage in you paid nothing.  But this isn’t a choice anybody made locally; the State of Ohio says it is going to be that way.  You’re going to have recycling and if you can’t generate enough through designation fees, generation fees, tipping fees, you will pay for it and this is how you are going to pay for it.  We don’t even have the option of saying anything.  What happened when the JB Green Team put the $12.41 in they basically cut their expenses from several years ago until now 30%.  Take a look at your budget and imagine cutting 30% out of your budget.  You are going to cut jobs and services.  JB Green Team cutback many of the services but they are still offering most of the services they have always offered.  They cut a lot of payroll, cut out advertising, cut out everything that didn’t have to absolutely have to be.  30% cut and that is where we are now and the difference between tipping fees which we get and some of the things we get now and what the expenses would be the Ohio EPA said you won’t operate in the red, so you put a tax on to cover the difference between what income you are bringing in and what your expenses are to offer the level of service we do.  Some in the remote areas have lost some site.  We did an evaluation of the sites and it is just like anything else you do in any public entity you look at where your dollars are spent.  We had some outside areas where that container wasn’t getting filled in even a month whereas we have areas closer to grocery stores where everybody is going and dropping their stuff off and sometimes twice a week are getting dumped, so what we did is pull some where it just wasn’t economically feasible to run a truck clear out to some of the areas where that container might not get filled in a month so they were pulled into places where people shop, drop their kids off at school where we know people have to travel.  It may not be what everybody wanted to hear, but the choices between ratifying and not ratifying is we keep the control local, we keep control of the plan and we do the best we can to work the numbers down we get that designation fee in, the oil and gas companies start to pay a pretty significant share of that and we get that $12.00 fee down to $5.60 or we roll the dice, walk away from it, let the control go to Columbus and they will control everything including who picks up everything about the plan.  Mr. Gentile said he just wanted to clear everything up.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be November 26, 2014 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  

ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Vandeborne to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Crowe; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Matt Parise, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

